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I was in eastern Libya this past weekend and visited Derna on Saturday, along with Special 
Representative of the Secretary-General Abdoulaye Bathily and representatives of UN agencies 
in Libya.  
 
I had been to Derna before – my last visit was three months ago. What I saw yesterday defies 
comprehension. Parts of the city were barely recognizable, and these areas are practically empty. 
People have either left or are dead.  
 
Last week’s disaster is the latest tragedy to befall Derna, a city which suffered years of 
insecurity.  
 
The search and rescue operation is still ongoing. The chances of finding people still alive are 
very slim, but the recovery of dead bodies continues.  
 
Given the nature and scope of this tragedy, we’re very concerned about the health impact and the 
potential spread of waterborne diseases, as water sources and sewer networks have been severely 
damaged.   
 
We’re also concerned that flood waters shifted landmines and unexploded remnants of war, 
leaving displaced people at risk of injury and death. 
 
One aspect that cannot be overstated is the psychological toll of this disaster, especially on 
children, and psychosocial support that is a priority for our response.  
 
Our local partners have been on the ground within hours, as were local communities and groups. 
We worked closely with the Libyan Red Crescent and LibAid to distribute initial supplies, 
including drinking water.   
 
We also deployed emergency experts to help coordinate with the local authorities and with other 
aid agencies.  
 
The response is coming together, and we’re trying to navigate the challenges of damaged 
infrastructure. 
 
Teams from nine UN agencies have been on the ground delivering aid and support to people 
affected.  
 
In the past few days, UNICEF teams have delivered emergency medical kits to primary care 
services to support 15,000 people for three months.  
 



The UN Refugee Agency (UNHCR) is distributing blankets, plastic tarpaulin and kitchen 
equipment to 6,200 displaced families in Derna and Benghazi.  
 
The World Food Programme (WFP) has distributed food rations to over 5,000 households.  
 
The World Health Organization (WHO) shipped 28 tons of medical supplies and donated 
ambulances and medical kits.    
 
The International Organization for Migration (IOM) has supported 460 families with non-food 
items and a further 4,000 families in Benghazi with medicine.  
 
Last but not least, I met with members of the Derna community in Tripoli today, and their 
message was consistent with what I heard in Derna yesterday:  
 
They have asked for Derna not to be forgotten. They look to the United Nations to support them 
and provide them with assistance. 
 
They also expressed the wish – that this tragedy serves as an opportunity to bring the country 
together and unite all Libyans. 
 
This is a message, which I’m sure, everyone can – and should – get behind.  
 
 


